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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 26th July 2016. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. M. Page-Bailey          



 Cllr. P. Dennis              
       Cllr. D. Pengelly    
                                   
 Cllr. S. Hanson           
       Cllr. R. Piper

 



 Cllr. S. Munn           
        
721. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Benson, Cllr. Maycock who both have a prior engagement. Cllr. Boot-Handford and Cllr. Lamb due to holiday, and Cllr. Reed.
722. Chairman's Report.
Welcome to our new Parish Councillor, Cllr. Mark Page-Bailey.
We held a Special meeting of the Full Council on 5th July at which Council approved acceptance of the draft chapters produced for the Neighbourhood Plan by the Neighbourhood Plan group (NPG).
Relevant to our local Neighbourhood Plan and also planning needs for land development across the wider region, I and three members of the NPG attended the event staged by West Devon Borough Council in Tavistock to present information and solicit feedback on the “Combined Joint Local Plan” currently out for public consultation that has been prepared by Plymouth, South Hams and West Devon Councils. Our Parish Council response to this consultation is an agenda item this evening.
There has been further progress about potential funding for the Bere Alston Play-park Regeneration Project spearheaded by the BARP group which can only be shared under Council’s Part 2 rules this month; however this information will also be released publicly later in August.
The Finance & General Purposes Committee have made progress with a recommendation about setting up a Parish Council online Face Book Page and this item will be covered this evening.
This is the last meeting of Full Council scheduled before the traditional August break, however our Parish Council office will remain open as normal.
723. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Pengelly – I attended the Y2Y AGM on Monday. I was surprised on how it looked inside; there is a 
lot of pride in the building. There are 10-20 youths there each evening but I did not notice any girls in attendance. The Rotary Club donated the cooker and cooking lessons are being offered by professionals. They are well served by volunteers. Thanks to Council, Council’s support is nearly as good as their donation. The Youth Club are also doing networking with all the local villages.
2) Cllr. Hanson – has had a comment about the noise and bad language emanating from the Social Club at 
Bere Alston. If the people of Station Road complain they get intimidated. There’s cars racing up and down Station Road, Cllr. Hanson asked what could be done. Discussions took place; it was felt the best action would be to call the Police in. Cllr. Dennis has offered to speak to the Chairman of the Social Club.
724. To approve the minutes of Full Council meeting held on the 28th June as a true record and taken
        as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Pengelly.
Matters Arising.
Minute 665(2) – Unfortunately the Brownie leader was ill so they had to cancel the litter pick.
Minute 668(624) – The workman has lowered the stile on FP2.
Minute 665(3) – Cllr. Munn reported that the Villagers Group have decided to get a working party together 
and try and return the cycle track back to its original condition. Need to make good the paths, they need to fund raise. Cllr. Musgrave has ideas and will be speaking to the Villagers Group.






SO RESOLVED
725. To approve and adopt the minutes of the plans meeting held on 28th June and taken as read, to 
       deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.






SO RESOLVED
726. To approve the minutes of the Open Spaces Meeting held on the 5th July as a true record and 
        taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Hanson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Cllr. Hanson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
SO RESOLVED
727. To approve the Special Full Council meeting held on 5th July as a true record and taken as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Pengelly.
SO RESOLVED
728. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpaths and Environment meeting held on the 12th 
        July and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.






SO RESOLVED
729. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on 12th July and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Hanson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Matters Arising.
Minute 700 – Cllr. Pengelly reported that there had been an accident with a child falling through the toddler swing that was reported as damaged. Council needs to look at procedure to how these defects are noted. Agenda item for September.
Cllr. Hanson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.






SO RESOLVED
730. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 19th July and taken as read, 
        to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Leithall.
Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes seconded by Cllr. Munn.






SO RESOLVED
731. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 19th 
        July and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
Matters Arising.
Minute 708(1) – The Clerk has composed a report for the website with regards Connect Devon and 
Somerset broadband, she will send it to Cllr. Lamb for Saturday morning shop at Bere Ferrers also to go onto the website.
Minute 709(2) – Cllr. Leithall read through the report and it seems to be a fait accomplis, that there will no 


   longer be a GP based at Tavistock Hospital during evenings and weekends.
Minute 717 – 
The Clerk has had contact from Mr. Slaughter the webmaster, who has stated that when
Council’s Facebook page is ready he can link it easily with the website. Cllr. Dennis will take on the monitoring of the page, he stated that it will be up and running before September.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.






SO RESOLVED
732. Internal Audit undertaken by Cllr. Dennis and Cllr. Hanson.
Cllr. Hanson had 2 observations, one in the marking of entries in the paying in book as to whether paid by cheque or cash. They chose one to follow through and found it was not marked as a cash or cheque payment. They also tried to find payments in a certain sum but could not reconcile these. The Clerk  explained that after this meeting she would investigate. It was agreed that items traced in presence of existing and new auditors be looked at in September audit.
Other than the above all was ok.
733. Reports from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council and Southern Links meeting.
Southern Links
Brian, Richard and I attended the Southern Links meeting in Mary Tavy.
The previous Chair & Vice chair were re-elected to post. Brian commented on the police reports and the lack of police presence at parish council meetings. There were no police in attendance at the Southern Links.
Peter Brunt made a presentation on DCC Highways. They have a £27 m annual budget and a £35 m Highway Incentive Fund and are working with other authorities to secure the best deals. There is also a Pot Hole Action Fund of £1.952 m but have a backlog of £780m with 50% being in rural areas. He went on to say that ditches are the responsibility of land owners. The Council does have a £4.26 m drainage budget but does not now have enough Lengthsman to be able to clear all the gullies with sufficient frequency. He went on to talk about Community Road Wardens and Community Payback and that he was retiring shortly. He accepted my suggestion that metal signs no longer being used by the council could be given to parish councils for use by road wardens.
There was a discussion re a TAP fund application for Gulworthy Parish Council but it was agreed that this would be deferred to the September meeting. 
Mary Tavy asked about Second Homes and Holiday Lets but there was no conclusion to the discussion. 
Steve Jordan & Mozza Brewer gave a brief presentation on the consultation for the Joint Local Plan that WDBC/SH & Plymouth City Council are engaged in. He appealed to all parish councils to respond to this consultation. Steve Jordan gave an appraisal on the Devolution agenda that all District and County Councils in Devon & Somerset are engaged in.
Jo Rumble of Dartmoor National Park presented a report on Broadband & their Dartmoor Local Plan that will go out for consultation in September. 
WDBC Report 
The Council is installing a new telephone system that should be in place to alleviate some of the telephone problems the public have been experiencing. If the number required is not available then an answerphone message can be left rather than being left holding on for many minutes. There will be a requirement of the call centre that these messages are responded to as soon as possible. As members will know, WDBC & SH now have a preferred leisure operator for their swimming pools. Fusion Lifestyle operates in many other parts of the Country and has great plans for these pools. They are also intending to launch some outreach activities across the council areas. Discussions and debates continue re the introduction of a Local Authority Controlled Company, which would enable us to make a profit in trading with other bodies. With the withdrawal of the Government Support Grant and reductions in New Homes Bonus, councils have to become more self- financing. Consultation for the Joint Local Plan continues until August 12th. The Borough Council will be holding two Dog Awareness courses.
734. Follow up by Cllr. Musgrave on any other items of interest on West Devon Borough Council.
The Devolution plans continue to take shape with the likely outcome being a Devon/Somerset Authority.    Significantly this is based on the Local Enterprise Partnership area which manages significant grant funding for the region.
Service levels continue to give Members concern with the Call Centre and IT facilities both under pressure.  The Overview & Scrutiny committee will be progressing many of these issues at the meeting on 6th September.
A full review of the T18 exercise including Agile Working, the Locality working Model, Case Management working and use of new IT systems is now underway - reporting back to the O&S Committee.
735. Update on Joint Local Plan and Parish Council’s response.
Cllr. Leithall – All members of Council should be aware of West Devon Borough Council/South Hams and 


Plymouth City drafting a Joint Local Plan, this Parish Council has an opportunity to respond.
The Chairman read out the draft letter that was circulated to all councillors by email, and explained the reasoning on the bullet points.
Cllr. Hanson felt the last paragraph needed toning down, where it states “increased traffic joining from North Plymouth will lead to a considerable increase in congestion of the A386 road into Plymouth unless a radical road infrastructure solution is planned and implemented!”
Cllr. Leithall attended a meeting regards the Joint Plan and Neighbourhood Plan and the Neighbourhood Plans will not be delayed as a consequence of the new Joint Local Plan.
Discussions took place, it was agreed to alter the paragraph in the letter, Cllr. Leithall proposed the letter be sent, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
A vote was taken, all were in agreement.
736. Correspondence.
1) The clerk sought permission to pay the following accounts –
           1) Post Office Ltd-BT Broadband & Telephone Account      £247.96
           2) Cllr. M. Benson Travel expenses Port of Marine Liaison meeting £18.40 
Cllr. Dennis proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Pengelly.
 2) WDBC – News Releases
Now West Devon Borough Council has approved Fusion Lifestyle as the new operator for its leisure provision, more details have become available about their proposals for a huge investment in West Devon’s leisure centres. 
This week the same decision will also be put in front of South Hams District Council who have been jointly involved in the procurement process.
West Devon Borough Council’s Lead Member for Commercial Services, Cllr Robert Sampson said “We are really delighted to see Fusion confirmed as our new leisure operator.  By selecting them we are making a commitment to increase and improve access to health and wellbeing facilities both at Meadowlands in Tavistock and in Parklands in Okehampton, with most of the improvements carried out in centres across South Hams and West Devon by 2019.”
Fusion’s successful bid includes proposals for a capital investment in all of the centres that they will operate. This includes Meadowlands, Parklands and three centres in the South Hams.
At Meadowlands proposals include an extension of the facility to enable mixed dry and wetside activities, the introduction of a new 35 station gym facility, construction of a new multi-purpose group studio space to enable a wider range of fitness provision, an extension, refurbishment and reconfiguration of the existing changing areas to enable wet and dry changing, and the creation of a new entrance, lobby and reception area.
In Okehampton, which is currently in the best condition of all of the centres, they are proposing a complete rebranding and redecoration and the conversion of the first floor area to create a new small spin class studio.
Cllr Robert Sampson continued: “Fusion has sports and community development at the core of its charitable objectives, to increase participation and levels of physical activity for the local communities it serves”
The existing operator’s contract terminates at the end of November 2016 and the new contract with Fusion will start on the 1st December 2016. Work on improvements at Meadowlands is expected to begin November 2017 and be complete by March 2018.  At Parklands, improvements are planned to begin in June 2017 and be complete by September 2017.
    3) DCC – Devon Highways, Parish and Town Councils Conference.
Further to the two Devon Highways conferences held in October last year, and subsequent feedback we received, we intend to hold more events this year but would like to try a different approach whereby we hold workshop style events, possibly by district area, which are less formal and are more focused on responding to the subjects that you would like to discuss.
Initial suggestions are that the sessions will last for a morning and that a lunch will be provided at the end of the workshop.  However, the length of the events does all depend on the number / type of subjects that you would like to discuss.
In order to proceed with planning the events, it would be extremely helpful if you could advise me on the subjects that you would like to discuss.  In order to make it easier to manage this information it would be appreciated if you could provide the information using the short survey below before the 12 August 2016;
    4) Michael Pavey – Lock up garages rear of Parish Hall –My Company Michaelangelo (Devon) Ltd own  
             these lock up garages which as you will be aware we rent out.
             Upon visiting the site this week, there are various actions that we are proposing to take in the  
             coming few months, and I felt that the Parish Council would like to be made aware of these:-
      The front and side wall elevations including the doors are to be cleaned and where necessary painted
      1. Ground vegetation at the front will be cleared.
      2. The overhanging branches from the trees at the rear are to be pruned.
      3. New wiring to stop children gaining access to the rear and roof is to be installed.
           There are two other issues upon which I would like to draw your attention to:-
            2. Graffiti
           We have been plagued with malicious damage/ graffiti to the garages, and on several occasions we 
           have involved the police, unfortunately without a successful outcome - we have also made a request 
           for a dummy CCTV camera to be installed (at our expense) on the end wall of the Parish Council 
           Annex building which is in front of the garages – so far without a positive response.  Is there any 
           influence that you or the Parish Council can bring to bear, as surely it is in everyone’s interest to take 
           steps to reduce vandalism risk.
   5) DCC – Footpath 55 Bere Ferrers proposed diversion order 2016.
   6) Stuart & Sherry Mirfin – 1971 train incident – NZ soldiers.
  
My name is Stuart Mirfin and I live in Nelson, New Zealand.
My father Ashton Mirfin was one of the soldiers instructed to jump out when the train stopped at Bere Ferrers 
on 24 September 1917.  His mate jumped first and was cut to pieces in front of Dad. Dad managed to pull 
back and had the buttons ripped off his uniform.
Dad was 48 years old when I was born and talked about this incident many times. He stated it was the worst 
site he saw throughout the war, those men all cut to pieces on the line in front of him. He was also upset at 
the officers blaming the soldiers and he was very clear that the officer gave the instruction to jump out as soon 
as the train stopped-on that side of the train. 
They denied it at the hearing, but why did all the soldiers jump out that same side when the train stopped? 
We still have all the original newspaper cuttings. 
I am writing to you as we are having a trip to Europe next year. I want to visit the places my father fought at in WW1 and then we are coming to Britain.
We have had to plan the trip around Bere Ferrers as I want to be at the train station at Bere Ferrers on 24 
September 2017 - 100 years to the day after that awful train trip Dad took and to remember all those NZ 
soldiers that were killed there.
I know it is a long way in advance, but I wondered if the local villagers will be having a service of 
remembrance on that day.
We have a friend's brother who lives in Plymouth and he and his wife will meet us there that day.
We will also contact the NZ Army officials and see if they are intending to arrange anything.
 7) WDBC – Planning application
           2063/16/FUL
Mr. T. Viggers
Relocation of agricultural steel framed building for storage fodder at Collins Farm, Road to Braunder Farm, Bere Alston, Devon PL20 7EX.
                       Case Officer
Rachel Head
     
           Comments
This is a nice building compared to the old one.

737. Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1) Cllr. Hanson – asked if there has been any further development on the mirror at the Bere Alston 


    Allotment entrance. It seems that Mr. Shuttcacker would approve of putting it in his hedge.
The Clerk has had no contact as yet from Devon County Highway’s, as they have to agree us putting a mirror there.
2) Cllr. Hanson – safeguard policy for BARP. Cllr. Leithall proposed that this be taken in part 2, seconded 


    by Cllr. Hanson.
   Discussions took place.
Cllr. Leithall proposed Council come out of part 2, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 9-20pm.
Signed this 27th September 2016.
Chairman………………………………..

